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Important Dates 
• September 30:  Margin Protection Insurance Plan Sales Closing Date 
• October 9:  Indigenous Peoples' Day - Office's Closed  
• November 1:  Organic Certification Cost Share Program (OCCSP) 
• November 10:  Veteran's Day Observed - Office's Closed 
• December 1: Deadline to Apply for 2024 NAP Coverage for Perennial Forage Crops  
• December 4:  COC Elections - Ballots to be returned to the County Office or post-marked.  
• December 15:  Fall Crop Reporting Deadline 

Click here to learn more about local deadlines and ongoing programs. 

 

Applying for NAP Payments 
The Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) provides financial 
assistance to you for crops that aren’t eligible for crop insurance to protect 
against lower yields or crops unable to be planted due to natural disasters 
including freeze, hail, excessive moisture, excessive wind or hurricanes, flood, 
excessive heat and qualifying drought (includes native grass for grazing), 
among others. 

In order to participate, you must obtain NAP coverage for the crop year by the 
applicable deadline using form CCC-471 “Application for Coverage” and pay the service fee. Application 
closing dates vary by crop. Producers are also required to submit an acceptable crop acreage report. 
Additionally, NAP participants must provide: 
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• The quantity of all harvested production of the crop in which the producer held an interest during the 
crop year 

• The disposition of the harvested crop, such as whether it is marketable, unmarketable, salvaged or 
used differently than intended 

• Acceptable crop production records (when requested by FSA) 
Producers who fail to report acreage and production information for NAP-covered crops could see reduced or 
zero NAP assistance. These reports are used to calculate the approved yield. 

If your NAP-covered crops are affected by a natural disaster, notify your FSA office by completing Part B of 
form CCC-576 “Notice of Loss and Application for Payment.” This must be completed within 15 calendar days 
of the occurrence of the disaster or when losses become apparent or 15 days of the final harvest date. For 
hand-harvested crops and certain perishable crops, you must notify FSA within 72 hours of when a loss 
becomes apparent. 

To receive benefits, you must also complete Parts D, E, F and G of the CCC-576 “Notice of Loss and 
Application for Payment” within 60 days of the last day of coverage for the crop year for any NAP covered 
crops. The CCC-576 requires acceptable appraisal information. Producers must provide evidence of 
production and note whether the crop was marketable, unmarketable, salvaged or used differently than 
intended. 

Eligible crops must be commercially produced agricultural commodities for which crop insurance is not 
available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, fruits, vegetables, mushrooms, floriculture, 
ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, honey, syrup, bioenergy, and industrial crops. 

For more information on NAP, contact your Local County USDA Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov/nap. 

 

Before You Break Out New Ground, Ensure Your Farm 
Meets Conservation Compliance 
The term “sodbusting” is used to identify the conversion of land from native vegetation to commodity crop 
production after December 23, 1985.  As part of the conservation provisions of the Food Security Act of 1985, 
if you’re proposing to produce agricultural commodities (crops that require annual tillage including one pass 
planting operations and sugar cane) on land that has been determined highly erodible and that has no crop 
history prior to December 23, 1985, that land must be farmed in accordance with a conservation plan or 
system that ensures no substantial increase in soil erosion. 

Eligibility for many USDA programs requires compliance with a conservation plan or system on highly 
erodible land (HEL) used for the production of agricultural commodities. This includes Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) loan, disaster assistance, safety net, price support, and conservation programs; Natural Resources 
Conservation Service (NRCS) conservation programs; and Risk Management Agency (RMA) Federal crop 
insurance. 

Before you clear or prepare areas not presently under production for crops that require annual tillage, you are 
required to file Form AD-1026 “Highly Erodible Land Conservation and Wetland Conservation Certification,” 
with FSA indicating the area to be brought into production. The notification will be referred to NRCS to 
determine if the field is considered highly erodible land. If the field is considered HEL, you are required to 
implement a conservation plan or system that limits the erosion to the tolerable soil loss (T) for the 
predominant HEL soil on those fields. 

In addition, prior to removing trees or conducting any other land manipulations that may affect wetlands, 
remember to update form AD-1026, to ensure you remain in compliance with the wetland conservation 
provisions. 
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 Prior to purchasing or renting new cropland acres, it is recommended that you check with your local USDA 
Service Center to ensure your activities will be in compliance with the highly erodible land and wetland 
conservation provisions. 

For additional information on highly erodible land conservation and wetland conservation compliance, 
contact your local USDA Service Center. 

 

Implementing Fire Management on CRP Acres 
FSA encourages you to be proactive in preventing the spread of wildfire. If you participate in the Conservation 
Reserve Program (CRP), you are responsible for fire management on your CRP acreage. The goal is to 
suppress the amount of fuel in the event of a wildfire while still promoting the diversity of the conservation 
cover. 

One fire management practice includes installing firebreaks, which should be included in the contract support 
document and installed according to NRCS firebreak standards. Barren firebreaks will only be allowed in 
high-risk areas, such as transportation corridors, rural communities, and adjacent farmsteads. A 
conservationist must certify that there will not be an erosion hazard from the barren firebreak. If erosion 
becomes a problem, remedial action will be taken. 

You must complete the necessary management activities outside of the Primary Nesting Season. In Idaho, 
the Primary Nesting Season is April 1 through August 1 for all activities. Remember that fireguard technical 
practices should be outlined in your Conservation Plan of Operations (CPO). 

 

Disaster Assistance Available for Livestock Losses 
The Livestock Indemnity Program (LIP) provides assistance to you for livestock 
deaths in excess of normal mortality caused by adverse weather, disease and 
attacks by animals reintroduced into the wild by the federal government or 
protected by federal law. 

For disease losses, FSA county committees can accept veterinarian 
certifications that livestock deaths were directly related to adverse weather and 
unpreventable through good animal husbandry and management. 

For 2023 livestock losses, you must file a notice within 30 calendar days of when the loss is first apparent. 
You then must provide the following supporting documentation to your local FSA office no later than 60 
calendar days after the end of the calendar year in which the eligible loss condition occurred. 

• Proof of death documentation 
• Copy of grower’s contracts 
• Proof of normal mortality documentation 

USDA has established normal mortality rates for each type and weight range of eligible livestock, i.e., Adult 
Beef Cow = 1.5% and Non-Adult Beef Cattle (less than 400 pounds) = 3.9%. These established percentages 
reflect losses that are considered expected or typical under “normal” conditions. 

In addition to filing a notice of loss, you must also submit an application for payment by March 1, 2024. 

For more information, contact the Local County USDA Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


 

Latah County FSA Office Is Hiring 
The Latah County Farm Service Agency (FSA) office in Moscow is hiring a full 
time Program Technician (PT). The deadline to apply is September 21, 2023. 

Duties include general office activities supporting FSA programs administered 
at the field level. Successful applicants must be reliable, have a professional 
attitude and enjoy working with the public. 

If you are interested or know of someone who might be interested, please 
share this information with them. Here is the direct link to the position with information on how to 
apply: USAJOBS - Job Announcement 

Applications must be completed through USAJOBs no later than close of business September 21, 
2023.  

Contact Brandi May at (208) 378-5670 or Brandi.May@usda.gov if you have specific questions regarding the 
position. 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer, and lender. 

 

USDA To Provide Additional Financial Assistance to 
Qualifying Guaranteed Farm Loan Borrowers Facing 
Financial Risk 
The USDA announced it will begin providing additional, automatic financial assistance for qualifying 
guaranteed Farm Loan Programs (FLP) borrowers who are facing financial risk. The announcement is part of 
the $3.1 billion to help certain distressed farm loan borrowers that was provided through Section 22006 of the 
Inflation Reduction Act. 

Since the Inflation Reduction Act was signed into law by President Biden in August 2022, USDA has provided 
approximately $1.15 billion in assistance to more than 20,000 distressed borrowers as a part of an ongoing 
effort to keep borrowers farming, remove obstacles that currently prevent many borrowers from returning to 
their land, and improve the way that USDA approaches borrowing and loan servicing in the long-term. The 
financial assistance announced today will provide qualifying distressed guaranteed loan borrowers with 
financial assistance similar to what was already provided to distressed direct loan borrowers. Based on 
current analysis, the financial assistance announced today will assist an estimated approximately 3,500 
eligible borrowers, subject to change as payments are finalized.    An FLP guaranteed loan borrower is 
distressed if they qualify under one of the options below. FLP guaranteed borrowers who qualify under 
multiple options will receive a payment based on the option that provides the greatest payment amount: 

Payment of any outstanding delinquency on all qualifying FLP guaranteed loans as of Oct. 18, 2022. This 
includes any guaranteed loan borrowers who did not receive an automatic payment in 2022 on that loan 
because they were not yet 60 days delinquent as of Sept. 30, 2022, as well as guaranteed borrowers that 
became delinquent on a qualifying FLP guaranteed loan between September 30, 2022, and Oct.18, 2022.   

Payment on a qualifying FLP guaranteed loan for which a guaranteed loan borrower received a loan 
restructure, which modified the guaranteed loan maturity date, between March 1, 2020, and Aug. 11, 2023. 
The payment amount will be the lesser of the post-restructure annual installment or the amount required to 
pay the loan in full. The guaranteed loan must not have been paid in full prior to Aug. 11, 2023. 
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Payments on certain deferred amounts on qualifying FLP guaranteed loans, not to exceed $100,000, for 
guaranteed borrowers who received a deferral or another type of payment extension, for at least 45 days, 
between March 1, 2020, and Sept. 30, 2022, from their guaranteed lender on that qualifying guaranteed loan 
in response to COVID-19, disasters, or other revenue shortfalls. The Inflation Reduction Act payment amount 
will be the lesser of the most recent deferral or extension amount on the qualifying FLP guaranteed loan, or 
the amount required to pay that loan in full. The guaranteed loan must not have been paid in full prior to Aug. 
11, 2023. 

This assistance is only available for FLP guaranteed loan borrowers who did not or will not receive an initial 
payment on the same FLP guaranteed loan under Inflation Reduction Act assistance announced in October 
2022.   Distressed guaranteed borrowers qualifying for this assistance will receive a United States 
Department of the Treasury check that is jointly payable to the borrower and the lender. These borrowers will 
also receive a letter from FSA informing them of Inflation Reduction Act assistance they will receive as well as 
instructions to make an appointment with their lender to process the payment and apply it to their qualifying 
guaranteed loan accounts. Guaranteed lenders will receive an email in the coming days informing them of 
this assistance and any next steps. Lenders will also receive letters informing them which borrowers will 
receive assistance and the amount of assistance they will receive.  Any distressed guaranteed borrowers who 
qualify for these forms of assistance and are currently in bankruptcy will be addressed using the same case-
by-case review process announced in October 2022 for complex cases.  FSA will also provide relief to 
qualifying FLP guaranteed loan borrowers determined to be distressed borrowers based on liability for 
remaining federal debt subject to debt collection and garnishment after the liquidation of their guaranteed loan 
account as of July 31, 2023. This will allow some borrowers to potentially return to farming. Guaranteed 
borrowers who qualify for this assistance will have their federal debt paid automatically by FSA and will 
receive a letter informing them of the payment made on their federal debt.    All letters to qualifying 
guaranteed loan borrowers will contain instructions for opting out of assistance if a borrower chooses to do 
so.  

Important Tax Information   Similar to other USDA Inflation Reduction Act assistance, payments provided to 
borrowers and payments to be applied to FSA farm loan accounts will be reported to the Internal Revenue 
Service (IRS). Borrowers receiving this assistance will receive a 1099 form from FSA. Please note that 
payments over $600 are subject to Federal and State Income Taxes and will be reflected on your annual 
1099 form. Borrowers are encouraged to consult a tax professional with all tax-related questions regarding 
any Inflation Reduction Act assistance received. USDA also has tax-related resources at 
farmers.gov/taxes.  Individual Requests for Farmers Seeking Assistance  

In addition to the automatic payments announced today for distressed guaranteed loan borrowers, FSA 
continues to accept and review individual distressed borrower assistance requests from direct loan borrowers 
who missed a recent installment or are unable to make their next scheduled installment on a qualifying direct 
FLP loan. All FSA direct borrowers should have received a letter detailing the eligibility criteria and process for 
seeking this type of assistance, which is available even before they become delinquent. As the letter details, 
borrowers who are within two months of their next installment may seek a cash flow analysis from FSA using 
a recent balance sheet and operating plan to determine their eligibility.  

FSA direct borrowers also received a letter detailing an opportunity to receive assistance if they took certain 
extraordinary measures to avoid delinquency on their qualifying direct FLP loans, such as taking on or 
refinancing more debt, selling property, or cashing out retirement or college savings accounts.   

Borrowers can submit requests for extraordinary measures or cash flow-based assistance in person at their 
local FSA office or by sending in a direct request using the farmers.gov 22006 assistance request portals 
at farmers.gov/loans/inflation-reduction-investments/assistance. All requests for assistance must be received 
by Dec. 31, 2023.  
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Idaho FSA State Office 

9173 West Barnes Drive Ste. B 

Boise, Idaho 83709 

Phone: 208-378-5650 
Fax: 855-516-8875 

  

Acting State Executive Director 
Charles Newhouse 208-378-5665 
charles.newhouse@usda.gov      

    

Farm Program Chief 

Kyla Pearson ~ 208-378-5667 
kyla.pearson@usda.gov 

             

  

  

Administrative Officer 

Brandi May ~ 208-378-5670 
brandi.may@usda.gov 

Idaho FSA State Committee 

Roy Bunderson - Committee Chair 
Marie Linehan 
Brett Stevenson 

Farm Loan Chief 

Susan R. Smith ~ 208-378-5664 
susan.r.smith@usda.gov                      

Next State Committee Meeting:    September 20, 2023 

Note: To check the status of your FSA Farm Loan (FLP) account, call 1-888-518-
4983 or check with your local office. To find contact information for your local 

office go to www.fsa.usda.gov/id 
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